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BALLYKELLY    PRIMARY   SCHOOL
GOVERNORS’   REPORT
2017/2018
Dear Parents

I have pleasure in presenting to you the 26th Annual Governors’ Report.  It is intended to give you an overall picture of the working of the school and how the Board of Governors and others with responsibility for the school have carried out their duties.

Should you wish to have any additional information or clarification on any aspect of the report I would be grateful if you would forward your request in writing.  
Yours sincerely

Rev A Wilson
(Chairperson)

April 2019
WHO  ARE  THE  GOVERNORS?
CHAIRPERSON:
Rev A Wilson              SECRETARY:    Mrs H Cole 

The Board of Governors is made up of 9 voting members plus the principal who does not vote.  They are nominated or elected by various bodies connected to the school.

Transferor Representatives

Rev A Wilson



 

Mr I Gault

             

Canon H Given



Mr T McArthur


 

Education Authority (Western). Representatives
Miss H McNicholl                               

Mr A Smyth                                         

Parents Representatives
Mrs J Harper


 

Mrs M Mullan

 

Teacher Representative
Mrs S McDonald

                          

Principal
Mrs H Cole 

The term of office of the Board of Governors finishes in August 2018 
WHAT ARE THEIR MAIN RESPONSIBILITIES?

The Governors are ultimately responsible for overall management of the school.

Some of their responsibilities include:

(a)
The implementation of the curriculum

(b)
Selection of staff and other personnel responsibilities.

(c)
Admission Policy

(d)
School Maintenance

(e)
Implementation of new legislation

(f)
Fostering links with local community and pursuing the objective of Mutual  
            Understanding

(g)
Management of the School Budget

During the school year September 2017 to June 2018 the Board of Governors met a total of 6 times to discuss the following items of business:

· Admissions criteria Nursery & School

· Finance

· Child Protection

· School Development Plan

· Action Plans for 2017/18
· Staffing

· Providing Pathways Strategic Area Plan for School Provision
· Managing Attendance

· Governor Training

· Recruitment

· Policy reviews
· Special Educational Needs

· Principal’s PRSD review
One of the functions of the Board of Governors is to manage the School’s budget share.  Governors had control over a fully delegated budget of £1,000,325
Here is a breakdown of expenditure for the 2017/2018 financial year.

2017-18 Financial Statement

	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	£
	
	EXPENDITURE
	£

	
	
	
	
	

	2017-18 Budget Share
	1,000,325
	
	Teaching Staff
	729,794

	
	
	
	Non teaching Staff
	132,622

	Other Income
	33,320
	
	Fuel Oil
	12,297

	
	
	
	Electricity
	8,128

	
	
	
	Gas
	532

	
	
	
	Water
	4,360

	
	
	
	Toilet Requisites
	1,103

	
	
	
	Wheelie Bin Charge
	2,038

	
	
	
	Maintenance of Buildings
	1,241

	
	
	
	Maintenance of Grounds
	5,785

	
	
	
	Maintenance of Furniture & Fittings
	6,495

	
	
	
	Equip Books & Practice Materials
	47,444

	
	
	
	Food
	4,826

	
	
	
	Licences
	68

	
	
	
	Professional Fees
	20,396

	
	
	
	Contractual Cleaning
	37,577

	
	
	
	Instrumental Tuition (Music)
	4,821

	
	
	
	School Swimming Program
	1,120

	
	
	
	Transport
	1,174

	
	
	
	Printing & Stationery
	1,102

	
	
	
	Photocopying
	5,347

	
	
	
	Postage
	144

	
	
	
	Telephones
	125

	
	
	
	
	

	Deficit C/F to 2018-2019
	4,876
	
	Capital Expenditure
	9,982

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	TOTAL
	1,038,521
	
	TOTAL
	1,038,521


REVIEW OF THE   YEAR (including sporting activities, music, competitions, links with our local community and educational visits)

TERM 1
SEPTEMBER
We welcomed 41 new children into Primary One and 27 children into our Nursery bringing our total enrolment to 329. Our own school mini-bus continued to operate to and from school to meet parental requests for those families who live within two miles of the school and do not qualify for EA Western transport. 
We also welcomed Miss Brady, Miss Armstrong and Mrs Evans to our teaching staff and we were pleased to recruit four additional classroom assistants to support individual children throughout the school.
Finn Craig was voted Head Boy and Rebecca McDonald as Head Girl by the Primary Seven pupils and teaching staff. Following on from the success of previous years we didn’t appoint a group of prefects for the school year, but chose children on a monthly basis; thus giving all P7 pupils who showed they could keep the Golden Rules and be good ambassadors, an opportunity to be a prefect.
The Parent and Toddler group celebrated its sixth year in the Family Room. The group met on Tuesday and Friday mornings and Joanne Palmer along with PTA volunteers, organised a range of play activities and provided snacks for the children and adults. 
Our Brighter Breakfast Club, now in its fourth year, proved very popular for both pupils and parents. At only 30p per day, pupils were offered a range of healthy options daily from 8.00am to 8.50am daily. The club continued to be subsidised by our Extended Schools funding with Nursery to Primary 7 pupils having the opportunity to begin the school day with a healthy meal.
Our after school clubs commenced on 18th September for P2 to P7 children, with P1 children availing of clubs after the half-term break. Clubs were taken by our dedicated teaching and non-teaching staff and by specialist coaches from sporting and musical organisations and groups. Feedback from parents and children and the high level of attendance at clubs showed this to be a popular and valued addition to the school day. The ‘Bus Club’ was also available as a free club for those children who finished school at 2 o’clock who travelled home on the EA Western bus or school mini bus at 3pm. 
As part of their Physical Education curriculum, Primary 6 started their 15 week block of swimming lessons at Roe Valley Leisure Centre.
All P5 pupils had the opportunity to learn either a clarinet or cornet for 15 weeks through the EA Western Whole Class Instrumental Programme, funded through Extended Schools. 

As part of our Extended Schools Cluster we were delighted to offer a counselling service to children in school. This service was able to help children who needed support to deal with loss or illness within a family circle or who would benefit from some individual support with social and emotional problems, effects of bullying or behavioural issues. The service offered two hours of counselling each week for three children individually lasting about six weeks per session.

The popular ‘Bring an Adult to Lunch’ started with the Nursery on Thursday 21st to encourage as many children as possible to try school meals as part of their Nursery experience and P1 invited their parents and family to lunch in October.
The Cash for Schools initiative from Supervalu Ballykelly was launched this month enabling the school to raise additional funds by families building up points if they spent money in the store.

On 22nd we held our Charity Coffee morning for Friends of the Cancer Centre Belfast. This was a charity close to our hearts as one of our parents was attending this centre and the whole community came out to support us. We raised £735 which supported cancer patients and their families across Northern Ireland.
Continuing our Positive Behaviour policy, we launched our Positive Playground Management programme in September. This involved zoning the playground for different games and introducing Skill School two lunchtimes per week. 

We were very excited to launch our own Facebook page to share with family and friends the wealth of events and activities that happen in school each week.

Primary 5SMD welcomed baby Rory and his Mum Leanne to the Roots of Empathy programme. This programme has a mission to build caring, peaceful and civil societies through the development of empathy in children and adults. 
Primary 6 were the first class to invite their families to Assembly this month and this continued throughout the year until all the classes had the opportunity to lead the weekly worship. These events are very well supported and give us another opportunity to foster strong links with the community and celebrate our school’s ethos and Christian values.
OCTOBER
P5 & P5/6 classes led the way by being the first year group to invite parents and family to come along to their assembly on 17th October.

These assemblies helped to strengthen the home/school links and keep parents involved in all aspects of school life.
The Parent / Teacher meetings held on 23rd to 25th October were very well attended and the government initiative ‘education works better if you get involved’ was most evident here in school.
Ken Reay, our local school photographer came to school this month to take individual and family groups.
Primary 7 visited the RADAR centre in Belfast and learned about dangers and risk avoidance in a fun and interactive way.
Primary 6 enjoyed orienteering lessons in school and took part in an event in Limavady with other local primary schools.
The Cross Country Team took part in the first round of the NI Primary School Challenge in Ballymoney on 11th. The team looked very smart in their new school team running gear.
After a successful ‘Wednesday Workout’ last year, we offered another four-week programme for parents and children from P2 to P7. Carrowmena came to our Fishmongers’ Trail and we had Yoga in our Dining Hall on Wednesday evenings this month. Feedback indicated how much fun families had together in these activities.

The Dry Arch Centre worked with us to set up their Pathways Programme for parents and children aged 0-4 years. Song, Rhyme and Movement took place in the Family Room on Thursdays and Baby massage was on offer on Fridays. This was a successful programme to ensure the school is at the centre of the local community.

Throughout the school we continued our 100% attendance boards to acknowledge all the children who gained full attendance each month. If a child had 100% attendance for a month, their photo was displayed on one of the attendance boards and they received an attendance achievement sticker. This helped to encourage all the children to have good attendance and promoted how important this was to help children fulfill their potential.
NOVEMBER

Anti- Bullying Week took place from 13th to 17th November and we had a number of activities happening throughout the week to highlight this important message, including Scallywags puppet show, Dry Arch Cyber Bullying Team, NI Assembly workshops and lots of special assemblies and classroom activities. 

169 shoeboxes were donated for Operation Christmas Child and joined the boxes from Limavady bound for Belarus.  We supported the British Legion’s annual poppy appeal and our Head Boy and Head Girl represented our school at the Remembrance Day ceremony at the cenotaph in Limavady.
We had a non-uniform day on 17th for The Rotary Club’s Tree of Remembrance appeal and raised £380 for local charities, The Salvation Army and St Vincent de Paul.
The Western Health Trust medical team came on 28th to administer the flu vaccine to P1- P7 pupils.

DECEMBER

Our Open Night on Tuesday 5th showcased the wealth of opportunities available and were very well attended by parents and children from the locality. 
Promoting positive behaviour and building self-esteem was once again strengthened by our ‘Golden Rules’, ‘Star Pupil’ and ‘Golden Time’ initiatives. 
Our Football team took part in the local school league and Mr Crown commended the team’s commitment, sportsmanship and standard of play at both training and matches.
The Christmas period was very busy with the school choir performing at local community venues including The Drummond Hotel, Cornfield Nursing Home, Ballykelly Luncheon Club, Tesco’s Limavady and turning on the Christmas tree lights in Ballykelly. 
All our children were busy with Christmas productions in December. The Nursery Christmas songs and rhymes took place on Friday 8th and P1 to P4 performed ‘Tinsel and Tea towels’ to a packed Assembly Hall for one morning and two evening performances. We were delighted that Orchard Community Playgroup were able to attend a morning performance accompanied by staff and their parents. We are keen to ensure we keep close links with the Playgroup and try to involve them in school life when we can. 
The school choir and band performed on 18th at our ‘Carols and Coffee’ event and everyone enjoyed the lovely mince pies and shortbread after the children’s wonderful performances.
The school council met this term to give the pupils’ a voice and their initiatives helped buy new games for the playground, they made reindeer food to sell at our Christmas Craft Fair, wrapped shoeboxes and picked our Christmas Tree for the foyer by visiting the Christmas Tree farm.
Mrs Whyte set up a Tech Team this term with responsibility to charge the school iPads, keep the cluster tidy, turn on/off the PCs and set up the projector in the Assembly Hall. Their help has been invaluable and their amazing talents were displayed at our Open events as they demonstrated the iMovie app.

The P5 to P7 Accelerated Reading programme got off to a great start this term. All the children worked towards their own personal Christmas targets with a homework pass as an incentive to keep reading. The total number of books read this term was 1,724.
We brought a mobile cinema to school as an end of term treat along with Parky the Magician, kindly funded by our PTA. 
Mrs Carol Roulston retired at the end of December after a career spanning 36 years in Ballykelly! We wished her a happy and enjoyable retirement and thanked her for her many years of service to our school.

TERM 2

JANUARY
January saw the launch of the Primary 2 Story & Number Sacks programme, the Primary 3 Paired Reading Programme, the Parental Involvement in Numeracy Programme (P.I.N.) in Primary 4 and the Thinking Skills Programme in Primary 5. These six weekly programmes made learning fun and involved the whole family to play games at home or develop literacy skills. Celebration events were held in March for pupils and their parents.  
The ‘Cash for Schools’ initiative organised by Super Valu last term was a great success and we received £840 enabling us to purchase ICT resources to use in school.
It was the turn of Primary Two year groups to bring parents and family members to lunch in January and the canteen staff were amazed at the response. The canteen was packed to capacity and the kitchen staff worked really hard to provide delicious meals for both adults and children. 

As part of their Physical Education curriculum, Primary 7 started their 15 week block of swimming lessons at Roe Valley Leisure Centre.
The Cross Country Team took part in the N.I. Schools’ competition with the boys’ team qualifying for the final. Boyd O’Neill finished first overall and his teammates, James Mackey, Reef Ferris and Cailean Gallagher ensured a place in the finals in Mullusk. The girls’ team gained plenty of experience in the three races and both teams were amazing ambassadors for our school.

The Dry Arch Pathways Programme continued in our Family Room for parents and children aged 0-4 years. 
FEBRUARY
Primary 7 children teamed up with St Mary’s High School as part of their Linking Learning project. The children were looking at circuits as part of their World Around Us theme- Music, Lights, Action! 
Primary 3 invited an adult to lunch this month and parents, grandparents and childminders all enjoyed sampling the delicious meals from the school canteen.
We were delighted to partner with Faughanvale Primary School for the Case Peace IV Shared Education Project. P4 classes had their meet and greet session in the Vale centre on 20th and had a wonderful day getting to know each other through sport and team building games.
MARCH
We celebrated World Book Day through stories with a focus on Science. Each year group had a different story to look at and then carried out some science investigation work based on that story.
P4 children travelled to Ballykelly Forest on 6th as part of the Shared Education project. They focused on orienteering skills and continued to build friendships with their peers in Faughanvale. They travelled to Faughanvale PS and enjoyed taking part in a Maths Trail around the school.

The second set of Parent/Teacher meetings were held on 26th to 28th March and once again we had an excellent turn-out of parents’ keen to work in partnership to provide the very best education for their children.

Primary 5 enjoyed a visit from the Nerve Centre to create some cartoon clips using the characters from Coco. They worked in groups to produce some fantastic animations using Green Screens and uploaded them to the school T.V. for us to view.
The Nursery enjoyed Music Therapy each Friday with Louise and they played lots of different musical instruments. They enjoyed having visits and getting out and about the village as part of their themes ‘People who help us’ and ‘Our Village’.
By the end of March Primary 5, 6 and 7 pupils had read a total of 3,388 books and all the children who reached their personal AR target received an Easter egg.

On 27th and 28th Nursery to P7 children took part in a two-day programme ‘Spring into Fitness’. They participated in programmes delivered by Skill School NI and Cancer Focus and through sponsorship they raised £500 for this charity.

The term drew to a close with P5- 7 children performing Oliver. It was a brilliant show displaying how talented our pupils are in drama and singing.  

TERM 3

APRIL

On Monday 23rd to Thursday 26th, Primary 7 went on their school residential trip to York accompanied by Mrs Cole, Mr Crown and Mrs Semple. The highlights of the week included visits to York Minster, the Shambles, York’s Chocolate Story, Jorvik, the Eden Camp and Flamingo Land. The evening activities included Ten Pin Bowling and a Ghost Walk. The exceptional behaviour of the children contributed to a very successful and enjoyable trip.
On Saturday 14th sixteen Primary 7 children made their Sacrament of Confirmation at Christ the King, Limavady. The children all looked very smart and they were a credit to their parents and their school.
P5 children invited an adult to lunch this month and once again the turn-out was brilliant with adults enjoying the delicious food on offer from our school kitchen.
P4 welcomed their friend from Faughanvale to our Fishmongers’ Woodland Trail this month and they all enjoyed using their orienteering skills and mathematical skills to explore our school grounds. 

MAY
The Book Fair arrived on 10th, organised by Mrs Semple and supported by a group of parent volunteers. £1,070.61 was made in commission from a very successful fair and we purchased additional Accelerated Reading material and Key Stage 2 novels and activity resources from this fantastic commission.

Primary 6 invited their adults to lunch on 17th and the canteen staff were once again impressed with the turn out. This gives the canteen a healthy boost to its income as well as being another positive way to involve parents in school life.
Primary 6 also took part in the St Mary’s High School Curriculum Challenge 
and they joined with children from other schools to take part in a range of literacy, maths, music and ICT lessons. The day ended with a sporting challenge which was great fun for all.
It was Primary 1 classes turn to host Assembly on 22nd May and we had a good turnout of family to support them.
The Nursery children visited the Lough’s Agency and on 23rd and saw lots of fish in the aquarium They also got to handle some crabs and lobsters and enjoyed some pond dipping and playing in the park to end a very enjoyable trip.
We completed our annual Literacy and Numeracy tests and assessments in May and the data was thoroughly analysed to ensure progress was tracked and in line with targets. Those children requiring additional support were identified for help in the new school year.

JUNE
Our P1 to P6 Spanish Day was well supported by parents on 14th June. Rebeca, our Spanish tutor, supported by Mrs Brudell and the staff prepared the children to showcase the year’s work in Spanish lessons. The children, dressed in yellow and red, performed songs, games and conversational scenes for their audience and it was wonderful to see the progression through the age groups. As a special treat Alba Flamenco opened our show with a wonderful display of flamenco dancing. 

On Saturday 2nd June twenty-three of our Primary 4 children took their First Holy Communion in St Finlough’s Chapel. The children read and took part in the Offertory Procession as part of the Mass and enjoyed refreshments with their families in the Parochial Centre afterwards.  
Our Sports Day and Fun Day took place on Wednesday 6th June.

Even with a few morning showers we had a lovely day for family and friends to come along and enjoy the sports events and all the fun and games at the Fun Day organised by the PTA. The Orchard Community Playgroup and our Nursery Unit joined us for these events and it was great to see so many enthusiastic parents supporting their children and taking part in the obstacle race.
The P5 to P7 children were set their final Accelerated Reader personal challenge for this term with a BBQ and Fun Day as their reward. Collectively P5,6 & 7 children read 46,981,379 words and 4,808 books. Eighteen children made it into the Millionaire Club with Eddy Marritt reaching four million, Matthew Mailey and Joel Osbourne reaching three million.
A special ‘Afternoon Tea’ was held on 20th June to thank the many volunteers who gave up their time so willingly to help with various programmes and events throughout the school year.
Primary seven children participated in the cycling proficiency programme as part of the after-school programme and were awarded their certificates on completion of a cycling test.
The Roe Valley Speech and Drama Festival took place this month and was well supported by pupils in all year groups. Many medals and trophies were won and all the children were acknowledged in a special assembly to say a huge well done for their efforts.
The summer term is a time for school trips and this year was no exception. Here are the trips we took:
· P1 went to Sperrin Fun Farm 
· P2, The Speech & Language Class & P3 went to RVLC

· P4 visited Gortnaghy
· P5 to P7 went to Carrowmena activity centre
Our Induction programmes welcomed the new children coming to Nursery and Primary 1 this month. The children enjoyed visiting their teachers, seeing their classrooms with their parents and in addition, receiving lots of information to help them get ready for September!
On Friday 15th June the Nursery children celebrated their graduation by singing songs and rhymes in front of their parents and extended family members. All the children joined in the celebration of their Nursery year by saying what they had learned during their time in our Nursery Unit and the celebration ended with lunch in the school canteen.
Our Speech and Language Class held a farewell assembly for four children who completed their placement in the class and who were now ready to return full-time to their mainstream school.
The P7 Leavers Farewell took place on 27th and we were delighted Mr Toby Williamson, the Clerk from the Company came to this event and presented the Head Boy and Head Girl with their Fishmongers’ watches. P7 pupils ended the term with a Leavers’ Disco and a BBQ lunch together with their parents. We all said a sad farewell and extended our best wishes as they move to their post primary school.
SCHOOL ACHIEVEMENTS: End of Key Stage Results 
Key Stage 1 Results 2017/18
Key Stage 1 Communication
	Level 2 or above

Oct Target
	Level 2 or above
May Result
	Level 2 or above

NI Summary

	90%
	93%
	87.64%


Key Stage 1 Using Maths
	Level 2 or above
 Oct Target
	Level 2 or above
May Result
	Level 2 or above

NI Summary

	90%
	93%
	89.22%


Key Stage 2 Results 2017/18 

Key Stage 2 Communication
	Level 4 or above
Oct Target
	Level 4 or above
May Result
	Level 4 or above

NI Summary

	86%
	97%
	79.23%


Key Stage 2 Using Maths
	Level 4 or above
 Oct Target
	Level 4 or above
May Result
	Level 4 or above

NI Summary

	86%
	86%
	79.64%


Key Stage 1 Using ICT                                             Key Stage 2 Using ICT
	Level 2 or above
 Oct Target
	Level 2 or above
May Result
	Level 2 or above

NI Summary

	  90%
	93%
	90.36%


	Level 4 or above
 Oct Target
	Level 4 or above
May Result
	Level 4 or above

NI Summary

	86%
	97%
	85%


In both Literacy, Numeracy and ICT the end of Key Stage One and Two results maintained or exceeded the targets set. A comprehensive record of all assessments completed in school is maintained and pupil progress is tracked and monitored on a regular basis.
LEAVERS’ DESTINATIONS
P7 pupils transferred to the following post primary schools:
Limavady Grammar- 12 pupils

Limavady High- 20 pupils

St.Mary’s High- 7 pupils

CHARITIES:

We collected £735 at our Friends of Cancer coffee morning in September and sent 169 Christmas Shoeboxes with Operation Christmas Child to children in Belarus during November. £380 was collected at our non-uniform day for the Limavady Rotary Club Tree of Remembrance appeal in November. The money raised was shared between local charities, St Vincent de Paul and The Salvation Army.  We collected £266.45 for the British Legion Poppy Appeal and laid a wreath at the Cenotaph in Limavady on Remembrance Day.
We made a donation of £150 to Child Evangelism Fellowship towards their Bible Club work in school throughout the year.

£500 was raised for Cancer Focus at our ‘Spring into Fitness’ event in March.
ATTENDANCE:
The annual rate of attendance was 95.8% (95.5% last year). This is a tribute to the efforts of staff and parents in getting children to school on a regular basis. Good attendance is celebrated with our monthly 100% noticeboards displaying photographs of all the children who have achieved full attendance for that month and children receiving monthly attendance achievements awards.
The school is supported in monitoring attendance by monthly visits from the Educational Welfare Office.

STAFFING 
Teaching Staff
	Mrs H Cole            
	Principal

	Mrs H Loughridge   
	Nursery Teacher

	Mrs J Moore (covering Mrs C Donaghy’s maternity leave)      
	Speech & Language Class

	Mrs O McAuley        
	Primary One

	Mrs Evans (covering Mrs Cromie’s maternity leave)           
	Primary One

	Mrs J Whyte
	Primary Two

	Miss S Armstrong 
	Primary Two

	Mrs J Brudell
	Primary Three

	Mr D Lynch
	Primary Three

	Miss C Lockington
	Primary Four

	Mr G McGinnis 
	Primary Four 

	Mrs S McDonald
	Vice Principal Primary Five

	Mrs C Roulston/ Miss S Brady (Sept- Dec)

Mr M Fleming (Jan – June) 
	Primary Five

	Mr T Brown
	Primary Six

	Mrs J Semple
	Primary Six/Seven

	Mr G Crown
	Primary Seven


Ancillary and Auxiliary Staff 

	Mrs S Nicholl
	Secretary
	

	Mrs M Ford
	Classroom Assistant
	Primary One

	Mrs H Shiels
	Classroom Assistant
	Primary One

	Mrs H Powell
	Classroom Assistant
	Primary Two

	Mrs A Bellingham
	Classroom Assistant
	Primary Three 

	Miss D McMichael
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Mrs P Mullan
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Mrs E Powell
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Mrs S Donaghy
	Classroom Assistant
	Speech & Language Class

	Mrs M Mullan
	Classroom Assistant 
	Special Needs

	Miss C McNamara
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Mrs W Harkin
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Miss L Hamilton
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Mrs K Sinclair
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs

	Mrs J Anderson
	Nursery Assistant 
	Nursery (part-time)

	Mrs R Riley
	Nursery Assistant 
	Nursery (part-time)

	Mrs L McWilliams/ Mrs C Hyndman
	Classroom Assistant
	Special Needs (Nursery)

	Mr D Devenney
	Building Supervisor
	

	Mrs H Donaghy
	Cleaner
	

	Mrs K Melarkey
	Cleaner
	

	Mrs K Laughlin
	Cleaner
	

	Mrs M Moore
	Cleaner
	

	Mrs E Powell
	Supervisory Assistant
	

	Mrs S Donaldson
	Supervisory Assistant
	

	Mrs E McArthur
	Supervisory Assistant
	

	Mrs E Laughlin
	Supervisory Assistant
	

	Mrs K Sinclair
	Supervisory Assistant
	


The school was again able to make use of additional classroom help provided by Roe Valley Education Forum and Limavady College of Further Education. We also supplied work placement for St Mary’s High School, Limavady High School and Limavady Grammar School 6th Form Pupils.
In addition, we were greatly helped by a large number of parents and others who worked on a voluntary basis. The Board of Governors are deeply grateful to them all for their efforts and commitment.

PREMISES
We submitted 5 Minor Works Applications to the Education Authority for approval. These applications focused on a disabled toilet facility, uPVc windows and doors for the Foundation Stage area, an electrical upgrade for the whole school and new windows and lighting in the school Dining Hall.
We continued to enhance the school building and outdoor environment focusing on painting the Foundation Stage corridors and cloakroom areas. The Foundation Stage courtyard was upgraded with a canopy, sand house and shop. The Primary One classrooms were equipped with additional play resources 
The Eco- Committee and gardening club helped to maintain our Woodland Trail and garden areas. Primary 1 to 4 children planted vegetables in our new planters in the school garden.
EXTENDED SCHOOLS
A budget of £16,731 was allocated for 2017/18 school year; with an additional £5,020 available as part of a cluster with neighbouring schools. Action Plans for Primary Modern Languages, Whole Class Instrumental Programme, Literacy Intervention, Breakfast Club and After-School Clubs were submitted and approved. The cluster funding provided Speech & Language Therapy support for Primary One and Counsellor 2 hours per week for 29 weeks. 
We offered a range of clubs from 2.00 to 3.00pm for younger children and 3.00-4.00pm for older children. The range of clubs over the year was extensive and taken by our dedicated teaching and non-teaching staff and by specialist coaches and sporting or musical organisations.
PARENT/TEACHER CONSULTATION
Parent/teacher meetings take place twice a year giving parents the opportunity for a detailed interview with the teacher about the child’s progress and areas for development. Interpreters from the Inclusion & Diversity Service were available for newcomer parents to help with their parent/teacher meetings.

Parents are kept informed by a weekly note, monthly class newsletters (Nursery and Foundation Stage), a termly magazine, a texting service, the school prospectus and the school’s website. We set up a school Facebook Page to keep parents up to date with the many activities and events that happen within school. This page has proved an extremely popular way to communicate with parents and they really enjoy the many photos and video clips we post to showcase school life. The See Saw app that was introduced to Nursery last year has been extended to Primary One and Two and the Speech & Language Class. This also keep parents informed about the Nursery and Foundation Stage day and their children’s progress.
A Transfer evening was held in the Spring Term for Primary 6 parents to outline the processes involved in the transfer from primary to secondary education.

The Principal conducted interviews with parents of pupils transferring to post primary education.
Parents had the opportunity to get involved in various initiatives to support their children at home and parent volunteers trained to become reading partners to support some younger children with their reading.

Nursery: Getting Ready to Learn- The Big Bedtime Read

P1: RISE NI parents’ awareness session

P2: Story Sacks Programme

P3: Paired Reading

P4: Parental Involvement in Numeracy

P5: Thinking Skills Games Programme

P5 to P7: Accelerated Reader

P.T.A.

The PTA organised numerous events for both the children and parents. The children’s termly themed discos, The Christmas Santa Trail and Craft Fair and the Fun Day to follow Sports Day were all well supported and lots of fun for everyone.

We are indebted to the PTA for their continued hard work and commitment to the school. Money raised this year helped the school to purchase iPads. They also subsidised events and trips throughout the year for all the pupils by paying the transport costs.
The Board of Governors wishes to record their thanks to the PTA for its continuing support to the school particularly in terms of the financial assistance it provides and the range of activities it organizes for the pupils and the parents of the school.
CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT (including Staff Development Training Days)

During 2017/18 the main foci for school development included:

Literacy
· target setting for DE Key Stage 1 and 2 and in school targets for pupils

· whole school quality assurance moderation

· booster groups for targeting underachievement and challenge more able children

· developing children’s cross curricular skills through literacy
· developing a range of opportunities for children in Key Stage 2 to explore a variety of different writing genres linked to their reading

· continue programmes to promote parental partnership

Numeracy

· target setting for DE Key Stage 1 and 2 and in school targets for pupils

· whole school quality assurance moderation

· booster groups for targeting underachievement and challenge more able children

· developing a whole school approach to solving mathematical problems

· developing progression throughout Key Stage 2 in Measures, Shape and Space and Handling Data

· continue programmes to promote parental partnership

ICT

· ICT used effectively to enhance teaching and learning showing progression in each of the 5 E’s

· Safeguarding procedures for all children meeting DENI requirements
· all children to be levelled in 2 of the 8 desirable features of UICT

· school website SeeSaw App and social media Facebook updated and kept 
current to inform parents and community of the life of the school
World Around Us

· thematic unit approach to continue ensuring a balance of experiences across geography, science and technology and history
· upskilling staff to deliver STEM using a cross curricular approach
· children gaining a global perspective on The World Around Us
Nursery
· recording of observations to ensure progression for all learners across the six areas of the pre-school curriculum

· promoting high standards of attainment by focusing on the achievements of all children and setting targets for individuals

Play Based Learning
· providing high quality learning experiences to promote the development of children’s language. Physical development, early mathematical and creative skills 
· providing opportunities to explore the World Around Us

SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS
The school’s Special Educational Needs Policy is in line with the Education (NI) Order. This enables staff to fully implement the requirements of the Code of Practice on identification and assessment of special educational needs published by DENI.

Pupils with barriers to learning are identified as early as possible and following discussion with the parent the child may be placed on the Special Need’s Register. Individual Education Plans are written by the teacher, shared with the children and their parents and monitored by the SEN coordinator, Mrs S McDonald, supported by Mrs J Moore.

P1 parents were invited to communication and language sessions as part of the Induction process.
Trained volunteers in Reading Partnerships supported targeted children with their reading.
New resources – Rapid Readers and online resources were used with SEN children and monitored on their effectiveness
SEN classroom assistants continued to implement Alpha to Omega to support targeted children and support is effective and efficient.

Provision mapping was completed for the whole school and proved a valuable tool to ensure resources are adequately distributed and staff expertise is effective.

3 Annual IEPs with SMART targets are shared with parents and evaluated termly.
The school benefitted from the support of the following outside agencies:

· Educational Psychologist and Educational Psychologist Assistant

· Reading Centre teacher for specific literacy difficulties

· Peripatetic teacher for moderate learning difficulties

· Language and Communication team

· Behaviour Support Team advisory service

· Advisory support from Autistic Spectrum Disorder team  

· The RISE NI team
· Dry Arch Hub

· School Nurse

Staff undertook training to meet the needs of the school and to continue their own professional development.
The Department of Education issued schools with five School Development Days and five Baker Days. 

During the five Baker Days the staff focused on:

· School Development Planning/ Data Analysis/ Action Plans
· Classroom preparation and Key Stage meetings

· STEM training with Sentinus

· Play Based Learning in P1 & P2

· Safeguarding training

The School Development Days focused on:

· Data analysis and target setting
· RUCSAC training
· Foundation Stage Play including Risk Assessments
· WAU thematic units planning
· Reviewing School Development Plan
The Governors and staff will continue to work to achieve our mission statement for all the children in our care.

Mission Statement

Our mission above all is to: Provide a caring secure environment where individuals of all backgrounds, races and religions can feel welcome and valued and are encouraged to learn and to develop to their full potential.

The above is a true record of the discharge of the functions of the Board of Governors of Ballykelly Primary School and is signed on behalf of all members by the Chairperson, Rev A Wilson.

__________________________ Date_____________________
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